Report from the Irish Province

A Short History of the Irish Province:
The first missioners of the Congregation of the Mission to go on overseas mission were those sent to Ireland in 1646 by St. Vincent.  Nine missioners were sent – five Irishmen who had joined the Congregation, three Frenchmen and a man from the island of Jersey.  They worked in the southern region of Ireland. (Limerick, Cashel & Emily)

After two years the three Frenchmen (two of whom had been very ill most of their time in Ireland) and the Irish seminarian, Dermot O’Brien, returned to Paris in 1648.  In 1649 Fr. Duggan had to accompany the Jersey confrere back to Paris, again due to ill health.  Fr. Duggan with another Irish confrere, Fr. Francis Whyte, returned to work in the Highlands of Scotland – Hebrides – where their memory is still greatly revered.  Br. Thady Lee joined Frs. Broinn and Barry and they worked in Limerick for almost two years but, unfortunately, had to flee before the Cromwellian (English) persecution.  

Br. Lee, having gone to his native place fell into enemy hands; they beat his brains out, cut off his head and feet in front of his mother’s eyes.  Br. Broinn managed to get back to France in July 1652.  Fr. Barry eventually got to France.  When Fr. Broinn and Fr. Barry finally met Moiseur Vincent and told him the full story of their mission to Ireland, they asked if they might publish an account of their labours and adventures.  Vincent’s reply was that, “what they had done was known to God and that was enough”.  For the sake of humility he thought it better to leave the record unwritten.  Between the years 1638 and 1660 twenty-four Irishmen joined the Congregation, though not all of them persevered. By 1660 about one tenth of the Congregation was Irish, the largest nationality after the French. (T. Davitt)

Irishmen continued to join the Congregation in France during subsequent years.  One of these was Fr. Edward Ferris, who became Assistant General to Fr. Cayla de la Garde.  After the ransacking of Saint Lazare during the French Revolution, they tried to remain for some time in Paris but eventually had to flee.  Fr. Ferris came to Ireland and worked at Maynooth College, which was the national seminary founded some years before. Fr. Ferris died in 1810.  His books, including the common rules, were placed in the students’ library at Maynooth seminary.

In 1830, Ireland won Catholic emancipation and hence a great interest in the revival of the Catholic faith took place.  Some four students at Maynooth had found Fr. Ferris’ copy of the Common Rules and were anxious to form a community to follow in the spirit of St. Vincent.  They were joined by three other students and ultimately, by the Dean of the College, Fr. Dowley, whom we consider as the founder of the Irish Province.

For ten years they worked the education field in Dublin and wished to be affiliated to the Congregation.  In 1840 Fr. Dowley and two others made their novitiate in Paris.  Others followed them and ultimately the Irish Province was incorporated into the Congregation.  Its primary works in those days were education and the giving of parish missions.  They resided at St. Peter’s Phibsboro, a church in the Dublin region, given to them as a base.  One of their associates was a Fr. John Hand, who founded a missionary college – All Hallows, in nearby Drumcondra.  

Some fifty years after its foundation the Vincentians were invited in 1898 to administer All Hallows, which they have done until this day.  For the next 100 years the Province was mainly involved in education (in one seminary, two teacher training colleges and two high schools), parish missions/retreats, five parishes.  

Its work on the international mission was in association with the French Province working in China until Fr. Maurice Kavanagh, Superior at Beijing, was imprisoned and ultimately deported from China in 1951 after 4 years of imprisonment.  In 1960 the Province began a new venture in Nigeria, which is now a vice-province in its own right.  

From the mid seventies the downward trend in vocations to the priesthood among young Irish men became very apparent, particularly among the religious orders.  The CMs were no exception and the last priestly ordination in Ireland was in 1991, some 15 years ago.

Statistics of the Province up to end December 2005:

Priests



 70
Seminarists

  0 

Brothers


  0
Median Age

69.14

Incorporated Students

  0
Canonical Houses….
13

For the last thirty years there has been a major shift in apostolic priority of the Province, from education to working with the poor.  New initiatives such as the Parish of the Travelling People, the Vincentian Refugee Centre, the working of homeless in Rendu Apartments (Dublin) and the Passage (London) were begun.   This was done in collaboration with the Daughters of Charity and the Society of St. Vincent de Paul.  In the late 70s, Fr Kevin Scallon CM and Sr. Briege McKenna began their Ministry to Priests apostolate.   Many of the confreres have participated and helped with the annual month of intercession in All Hallows.  All Hallows itself, which was a seminary, has now become a Pastoral Centre for lay people. The work with seminarians has greatly diminished although we are still committed to continuing on having a spiritual director at St. Patrick’s College, Maynooth.

Due to the diminishing number of ordinations and ageing profile, the province has been forced, whether willingly or unwillingly, to withdraw from many of its long standing educational establishments – Strawberry Hill, London, St. Patrick’s College, Drumcondra (Teacher Training Colleges), and our secondary (High) schools St Patrick’s Armagh, St. Vincent’s, Castleknock, St. Paul’s, Raheny. Although we are still Trustees of Castleknock and St Paul’s our input is very much at Board of Management level and not as teachers or chaplains.

The withdrawal from parishes in the last 20 years has been accelerated in recent years – Goodmayes, Warrington, Sheffield, Glasgow, and Lanark.  We now have four parishes, two in England and two in Ireland.

Sadly our presence on the mission ad gentes has also been reduced. We are still associated with the Nigerian Vice Province but there is only one Irish confrere working there as Director to the Daughters of Charity.  The response to Fr Maloney’s invitation to participate in the International Mission was very positive and Irish confreres have worked in the Solomon Islands, Tanzania and China. However the well is drying up and the numbers are now greatly reduced - one confrere with the Province of Ss Cyril and Methodius, one in China and two in Kenya.

The priority of the last few years has been very much focused on the process of planning for our Future, where we try to identify as a Province the areas where our contribution would be of value, be truly Vincentian, and be within our capabilities.  We entitled the project, Mapping the Provincial Terrain.  It was to be a vision based equally on faith and reality. 

In 2001, the Ember Team (parish missions) submitted their plan to the Provincial Council.  We found this most helpful and, in particular, our dialogue with them in making the relevant choices for their future.  We saw this as a template for planning in other areas of our province.  

· Parish of the Travelling People.

· Parish Reach-out

· Vincentian Spirituality

· Formation of Young Adults

· Pastoral/Chaplaincy work

· London Project

Various confreres were asked to research and prepare a preliminary document for discussion with the Council.  We found these discussions to be very fruitful and energising and have eventually led to definite lines of action to be undertaken in these areas.  At our Provincial Assembly in October 2005, two additional groups were formed:

1. Priestly Ministry

2. New Initiative in Evangelisation

These initiatives, although not momentous, have certainly invigorated the apostolic endeavour of the Irish Province.  One can say that it is our response to the challenge put by Pope John Paul to the Congregation – Congregation of the Mission, be who you are, do not yield to mediocrity, fan into a flame the fire within.  Like St. Vincent, walk passionately in the footsteps of Jesus Christ, evangeliser of the Poor.  

The criteria of our involvement in these areas were to be very much focused on evangelisation, particularly for the poor and marginalised in our society.  The work was to be collaborative and in particular with other members of the Vincentian Family. The goals are to be achievable and resourced from within our own resources and in time self-sustaining. The confreres involved were to be mobile, creative and flexible.

In the field of education it was agreed that we would work in line with what other religious orders were doing in establishing trust bodies to help administer their educational enterprises.  The Irish Education Act of 1998 allowed for such groups to be established.  The inaugural meeting of the Vincentian Council for Education (comprising of the Provincial as Chairman, a confrere as secretary and 6 lay people) took place in May 2005.  Its agenda will focus on the importance of maintaining a catholic ethos and philosophy in our Vincentian schools.  The property still remains directly under the auspices of the Provincial.

During the first 12 months we worked primarily on a vocation plan and on a ministry to young adults.  The former has been most difficult and, though the results are minimal, we are still anxious to continue and to keep the calling of Christ very much alive among our members and also to be open to calling others to join us.

The ministry to young adults has been under the guidance of Fr. Michael McCullagh. To date he has been successful in establishing a prayer and liturgical group at St. Peter’s and also in establishing the VLM (Vincentian Lay Missionaries).  These work in mission countries for a period of 6 weeks to 3 months.  They are currently working on their own formation programme.

The Vincentian parishes have agreed on what they want to do in regard to young adults, justice issue and how they might reach out to the unchurched. They have agreed to meet twice yearly to evaluate their progress.

The London project: We were happy to welcome confreres from the Southern India Province and Nigeria to participate in this new mission. We hope that a confrere from the Philippians will come sooner rather than later.  They work primarily with their own people and help them to integrate into their local parish. As the number of Irish and Spanish confreres diminish in London, hopefully these additional confreres will ensure a continued presence in the London area.  God will we will also get vocations from these groups and if so, we will give them their formation in the London area and welcome them into the Anglo Irish Province.

The Spirituality group have been very active in publishing Vincentian Literature and are organizing a Vincentian Spirituality Day for the Family on June 24th. The keynote speaker will be our Superior General Fr Gregory Gay.  You are most welcome.

The theme of our recent Provincial Assembly was: His Will – Our Call.  We can only hope and pray that in our weakness and vulnerability we will be open to God’s design and sow the seed that will last. 

“We ought to have confidence in God that He will look after us since we know for certain that as long as we are grounded in that sort of love and trust we will be always under the protection of God in heaven, we will remain unaffected by evil and never lack what we need even when everything we posses seems headed for disaster.” CR II,2

This call of our Common Rules is very relevant to us in the Irish Province today.

